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Theme of this bulletin: How the Holy Spirit blows on Faith and Sharing? 
 

 

The Hope of the Holy Spirit 

 

By Lise Morin 

 

It is wonderful to see that even 

after half a century, we still find Faith 

and Sharing Communities that are 

very much alive. The Holy Spirit is still 

breathing in spite of the aging of the people who 

frequent our communities. 

A beautiful example was at the retreat last June 

in Quebec City where fifty brothers and sisters in 

Jesus, from different locations, dared to meet for a week. The simplicity, the service, the mutual 

assistance and prayers dominated. Everyone gave meaning to the word of God as proclaimed by 

Sister Rita Gagne. 

I marvel at the magnanimity of the retreatants in helping their neighbours in their most intimate 

fragilities. The help given freely and with love came from hearts open to the differences of others. The 

Spirit inspired so the dignity of each person was protected. 

We find the same pathway in our beautiful local communities. Our "littleness", recognized with 

humility, invites us to discover the precious gifts in each other. We can then offer, by simple peaceful 

gestures, a small part of life that will carry prolific fruits in order to create community. 

Nothing should separate humans of Faith and Sharing from the breath of Hope of the Holy Spirit. 
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Themes of upcoming issues 
 
October 2017 (dead line: September 15, 2017):     “That they all may be one” John 17:21 
 

 

The Holy Spirit Moves Through, Around, and 
Within Detroit Faith & Sharing for 40 Years 

 

 

By Pat Mueller, Detroit 

 

It all began about 41 

years ago in Windsor, Ontario 

when some Detroiters were 

inspired (Holy Spirit) to 

venture across the border and attend a 

new type of retreat called Faith & Sharing.  

The message and method of the retreat 

stirred such a flame of excitement (Holy 

Spirit) in their hearts that they formed a planning committee 

intent on bringing this experience back across the river to 

Detroit.  Thus in 1976 was born the first Faith & Sharing 

Retreat in Detroit.  It was held for 5 days in August at Sacred 

Heart Seminary; ninety six people attended. 

Fr. Larry Kaiser was on that planning committee and is 

still an active member of the Detroit Community, often 

animating our retreats.  Also on that first retreat were Grace 

& Harry Gomula.  Grace and Harry accepted leadership 

responsibility (Holy Spirit) to guide Detroit’s community as we 

planned annual Faith & Sharing retreats beginning in 1977. 

Sadl

y Grace died in 1990, but others from the 

original 1977 retreat continued her servant 

leadership model (Holy Spirit) and still remain 

part of Detroit’s community. 

We were blown away (Holy Spirit) when 

Jean Vanier accepted our invitation to 

animate the Detroit retreat in 1982.  Three 

hundred people registered!  We borrowed 

cots from the Red Cross and cleaned long 

unused dormitories on the upper floors of the 

Seminary.  We were exhausted, excited, 
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exuberant, and enlivened by this holy retreat experience (Holy Spirit).  How did we put 300 people 

into small groups?  Where did we find room for all the groups to meet?  (Holy Spirit!) 

After becoming very comfortable in our retreat space for over 10 years, seminary renovations 

forced us to find a new “home” in 1988.  What was the Holy Spirit thinking?  As usual, the Spirit took 

great care of us and found us a new home at St. Paul’s Retreat Center run by the Passionists.  We 

have been blessed by their hospitality and willingness to accommodate this band of disciples in 

wheelchairs, with Service Dogs, with loud joyful voices at meals, and in small faith sharing groups in 

every corner.   (We also move furniture around a lot!) 

Gradually, mostly due to rising costs, the length of our retreats decreased to 3 days.  As 

attendance waned, our monthly Sunday afternoon gatherings were cut back to three per year.  Three 

years ago we recognized our limitations (Holy Spirit) and reluctantly accepted another change from 

weekend retreats to a single Day of Reflection/Renewal which includes many of the elements of a 

Faith & Sharing Retreat …still in August; still at St. Paul’s…about 25 attend.  

The fruits of our retreats, known and unknown, 

sustained Detroit’s Faith & Sharing Community over the 

past 40 years.   One former retreatant recently shared 

with me, “Faith and Sharing taught me how to share my 

faith…and it changed my life!”  What does the Holy Spirit 

have in store for our future?  We pray for openness to 

the Spirit’s movement in the life of Faith & Sharing 

Detroit.  With such a full experience over these 40 years, 

with the fruits of Faith & Sharing overflowing into many 

lives, we look forward in hope and trust to our future 

knowing the Spirit’s work begun in us will continue. 

 

 
44 years of Faith and Sharing on Vancouver Island 

 

 

By Claire Donovan 
Vancouver Island 

 

 

Faith and Sharing retreats have been happening on Vancouver Island, British 

Columbia since 1974, after a group attended a retreat animated by Jean Vanier in Vancouver. They 

returned and, encouraged by Bishop Remi de Roo, this inclusive style of retreats was developed on 

Vancouver Island. In the early years, 5 day retreats were held simultaneously at a local prison and 

church. Street people and prison inmates were welcomed and deeply influenced the themes and flow 

of retreats. Soon retreatants were invited to prepare and serve meals where street people were the 

guests. For many of us it was our first conversations with people living very different realities from our 

own. The experiences sparked new ways to see church and service.   
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For many years a prison chaplain 

accompanied prison inmates to attend our 

retreats. It was life changing on both sides. 

People from a range of church backgrounds 

have always been part of our retreats. Early 

on, separate liturgies were planned, one for 

the Roman Catholics and one for non-

Catholics. At the advise of Jean Vanier that 

changed. So we now have one worship 

service, presided by a clergyman or woman 

of a variety of denominations.  
Churches, halls, and summer camps 

were used for different retreats. 

Accommodations and food were usually pretty basic. At one camp in Duncan, a large outdoor kitchen 

and ramp were built to feed everyone and allow people with disabilities to get down to the river to 

swim. “We had so much energy”, one person recalls.   

In 1989 a group of Benedictine Sisters invited us to make their new retreat centre in Nanaimo our 

home.  Usually maxing out at 35 people, we stretched their hospitality bringing up to 90 people by 

staying in tents, campers, and sleeping on floors in hallways.  Meals were provided, plentiful 

bathrooms and a large lawn of grass stretching down to a lake.  In time a chapel was built on the 

property where we could set up an altar for the whole retreat, provide a place for prayer and peace, 

with room to hang banners from over the years.  

Children have always been a 

part of retreats adding vibrancy and 

life, and offering a family 

atmosphere, so healing for single 

people, elderly, and disabled. It also 

allows young families and single 

parents to make our retreats. An 

added gift has been that some of the 

children who grew up with the Faith 

and Sharing experience have 

become leaders and organizers, 

bringing their own children, and in 

time, grandchildren.  

Looking back no one could have 

predicted the journey, the friendships, and the fruits that Faith and Sharing has given to us on 

Vancouver Island.  This year we will not be planning a summer retreat. Our team is busy with family 

demands, reunions, and weddings. We will be holding a one day retreat in the Spring to keep our 

Faith and Sharing family connected.  

Looking forward, we do not know where the Spirit is leading us, but we know and trust that God is 

guiding us.   
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Heart to Heart with Jean Vanier 
 

Pascal Meditation 
 

Jesus dies because he loves. He loves his disciples but he also loves those 

who are killing him. He loves madly all of humanity. He knows that by going 

through with the gift of himself, he will give us life. 

Jesus' death is paradoxically fruitful. Jesus has not chosen to die, he chose 

to love and it is that total, absolute love, asking nothing in return, that brought 

him to his death. 

I believe that we cannot look at 

Good Friday without Holy Thursday. On 

Thursday, during the last supper, Jesus 

takes the bread and says: "This is my body, eat it, all of you." 

Already he is expressing his desire to be within us, to meet 

us in our vulnerability. Then he kneels and washes the feet of 

his disciples. Through these two gestures of self giving that 

we can understand the death on the cross. The gift of love 

precedes death. 

And finally, love is stronger than death. That is the 

mystery of Easter morning. Jesus does not rise for himself 

but for us. He wants to bring us into resurrection. And not 

only to resurrection of the body at the end of times, but to a 

gradual resurrection, as through a slow and patient growth 

in our daily life. 

We must understand that Jesus invites us to be men 

and women transformed. We must let the seed of grace 

grow within us so that our eyes, our intelligence, our 

imagination, our body, our emotions be transformed. We 

must, bit by bit, learn to see others as God sees them. 

That is our faith. Most of the time we look at others 

through our own wounds, our fragilities, our fears. Our 

resurrection is a very slow transformation where the 

Holy Spirit, gradually, transforms our intelligence, our 

heart so that we may become fully daughters and sons 

of God. 

 

Source : http://croire.la-croix.com/Definitions/Fetes-
religieuses/Paques/Jean-Vanier 

 
 

 
 

http://croire.la-croix.com/Definitions/Fetes-religieuses/Paques/Jean-Vanier
http://croire.la-croix.com/Definitions/Fetes-religieuses/Paques/Jean-Vanier
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How the Holy Spirit blows on Faith and Sharing? 
 

 

By Benoît Awazi Mbambi Kungua, 

Ottawa 

 

 

In the Bible, we perceive that God’s spirit hovers over the waters to create heavens and earth. It 

is the same Spirit that blows on God’s prophets who 

were charged with the task of transmitting God’s words 

to his people, words of calling to conversion, words of 

love of God, and words of love of our neighbour. 

When I think of and relive the Faith and Sharing 

retreat that I attended with other brothers and sisters, at 

the Ursulines Centre in Quebec City from June 19 to 25, 

2016, I recall highlights of sharing the bread and the 

word of God in a spirit of solidarity, where those in better 

shape helped those having health challenges to live 

daily life in a serene way. It is this Spirit of solidarity, 

unconditional love of the neighbour, and fraternity without borders that drives the members of Faith 

and Sharing. 

Since returning to Ottawa, we meet every two weeks on Friday nights at a residence in Orleans 

where Madeleine Seguin welcomes us to share God’s word talking about our lives, joys and 

difficulties. Who are we in our group Faith and Sharing Ottawa-Gatineau? There is our elder 

Madeleine (franco-ontarian), soon 95 years old, Gilles (originally from Quebec), 79, Robert (franco-

ontarian), 68, Fr. Edouard (Canadian originally from Burundi), 67, Isabelle (originally from Quebec), 

63, Jean de la Croix (Canadian from DR of Congo), 56, and myself Benoît Awazi (Canadian originally 

from DR of Congo), 47. We all are all middle aged or older. However what gives the joy and spiritual 

energy is our common faith in Jesus-Christ, son of God who came in the world in human flesh to save 

and reconcile humanity with God. This message, from the Gospel of God which lives in our hearts 

and in our lives, becomes reality only by the Holy Spirit reminding us of the unconditional and 

unlimited love for God’s freely created beings. 

Our sharing of the Word of God every two weeks becomes a place of spiritual revival. We also 

have the opportunity to eat together in one another’s home. Those moments unite us as brothers and 

sisters in Jesus-Christ our Lord and our brother who brings the love, peace and joy of God, in the 

midst of sufferings as well as joys of this life progressively taking us toward the Kingdom of God 

where God will be everything in everyone. 

Although we are of a certain age, we are convinced that we get closer to the Lord every time we 

share the Word of God and meals with delight and generosity. Humanly, we may wonder about the 

future of our community because as time goes by we get closer to our pascal exodus through, by and 

in Jesus-Christ. In our society where we all are overwhelmed with chores, work and other socio-

professional and family obligations, taking the time to share the Word of God and the Eucharist 
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represent ways to grow as brothers and sisters in Jesus-Christ. It is by the love we have and will have 

for one another that everyone will know that we are Jesus-Christ’s disciples.  

The Spirit tells us to continue living daily this brotherly charity while sharing our moments of joy 

and suffering in a spirit of solidarity and compassion. It’s through this expression of love that others, 

young or old, will come to rekindle the flame of Love of God and of our 

neighbour that Jesus came to light on earth. The Spirit blows where he 

wants; we don’t know where it came from nor where it goes. But what is 

asked of us is to be available and willing to follow the way God shows us by 

his Holy Spirit, that is to follow Jesus-Christ by and through whom he 

became reconciled with the sins of mankind.  

Let’s talk to our children and people around us about the spirituality of 

Faith and Sharing that can be summarized in the love of God and of the 

neighbour. Let’s place our groups in Ottawa and elsewhere in God’s hands so they continue under 

the spiritual impulse of Faith and Sharing. I’m giving the last word to the prophet Jesus of Nazareth at 

the start of his mission in Nazareth Synagogue: “The Spirit of the Lord is upon me, because he has 

chosen me to bring good news to the poor. He has sent me to proclaim liberty to the captives and 

recovery of sight to the blind, to set free the oppressed and announce that the time has come when 

the Lord will save his people” (Luke 4, 18-19).  

 

 
Harvest of Our Hearts 

 

 

By Mo Van Gunten 

 

 

 

r a w grief…..heavy hanging heart  

pangs  

down to our toes 

time has froze 

life as we know  

comes to a close 

 

Trinity tenderly takes us in tow 

soft-spoken Spirit whispers and blows 

Power stows 

Magnificence!  

  

crouching comfortably behind God’s will 

riding waves of heavenly highs  

and in truth, some despondent lows  

God throws 
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tiny pebbles of faith 

along with aiming an alluring array  

of ancient angel arrows  

that will flow  t  

across quiet, still streams                 

which appose  

verdant pastures  

refreshing our submerged souls 

 

severed Love forever Knows 

and Eternally grows  

continually climbing Upward  

like plentiful pristine PINK roses  

refashioning broken hearts 

abruptly adorned with  

transfigured white clothes 

 

those fruits   

of the gifts   

that the Spirit sows 

gifts with soooo many bows! 

healing balm to soothe all woes 

irrational guilt do-si-dos… 

away it goes 

mending saw-horse fences  

once separating foes 

peace   f l o w s 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

time... 

shows 

 

pain…....slows 

 

we untie 

The Harvest of our Hearts  

MY, 

how it Glows!!  

 

L i f e   E t e r n a l       

 

BINGO!     

 

 

 

The 50th anniversary of Faith and Sharing is coming 
 

By Marc Rioux, North American spiritual guide 
and Isabelle Frappier, secretary-treasurer 
 
 
 

Faith and Sharing will celebrate its 50 years of existence 

in 2018. Indeed, the first retreat where Jean Vanier gave the Word in 1968 

lead to the creation, in North America, of this little community that one calls 

Faith and Sharing. 

The Spirit of Jesus did its work and many people may bear witness to 

what Faith and Sharing may have brought into their lives. Priests, brothers/sisters and laity all have 

 
Faith and Sharing 

50th 

1968 - 2018 
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been touched one way or another. Year after year, Jean came back to preach retreats, talk in prisons 

and penitentiaries, offer conferences in psychiatric hospitals and give interviews on radio and 

television. 

Subsequent to this new type of retreats, from Halifax to Vancouver and from Timmins (Ontario) to 

Jacksonville (Florida), new groups were formed and had the desire to meet: to listen and share the 

Word in prayer groups; to feed themselves with the Bread of life that is both the Word of God and the 

Eucharist; to live the fraternal communion by sharing a meal and engaging with one another and with 

brothers and sisters of the community in general. 

 

10th and 25th Anniversaries. 

Representatives from dioceses and 

regions where Faith and Sharing were formed 

got together in Toronto, Ontario after living this 

“community of encounters” for ten years. And 

then, the 25th anniversary came. From 

everywhere we gathered called, like Moses in 

his time, by the theme inspired by the book of 

Exodus “I have heard their cry…Now, go and 

free my people” (Ex 3,7.9-10). Jean was again 

one of those who was preaching the Word. 

And you! Where were you at the beginning 

of Faith and Sharing in 1968, 1970 …? When 

did you learn about this little ecclesial 

community? Who invited you to Faith and Sharing? How many retreats did you attend? How did the 

retreats, the prayer and sharing groups, or the monthly prayer meetings change your life? What are 

your best memories? 

 
How will you celebrate the 50th anniversary? 

As far as we are concerned, we think that the 50th anniversary could be celebrated for the life 

that Faith and Sharing created, for the Spirit’s calling to social engagement, the new found 

friendships, the courage awakened.  

The North-American committee will not organize any activities for this occasion. However, we 

invite you to get together, for example by diocese or region, and think about how you could 

commemorate Faith and Sharing and the good done by those encounters that brought so many 

people to recognize and meet Jesus in others, in particular in the small and destitute ones. 

Discuss it at your meetings with your groups, between coordinators or within your teams. For the 

dioceses or regions where there are no more Faith and Sharing activities, what do you think of a 

reunion of people who used to participate either to monthly meetings or annual Faith and Sharing 

retreats? 

We invite you to share your ideas of activities (potential or actual) for the 50th with other Faith 

and Sharing groups. For this purpose, a web page will be created as well as space will be saved in 

the next Heart to Heart Bulletins. May each of us be inspired and guided by the Holy Spirit!     

 
Toronto - 1978 
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2017 Retreats 
 

Location Dates Theme Animator Person to contact Remarks 

Bethlehem Retreat 
Center 
Nanaimo (BC) 

April 22  Carolyn and Geoff 
Whitney-Brown 

Claire Donovan  
250-898-8322 
merryfish@shaw.ca 

Day of Renewal 

Camp St. John 
Jacksonville 
(Florida) 

May 21 - 25  Fr. Ron Camarda 
Sr. Maureen Kelley 

Rebecca Aleman  
904-230-7447  
raleman@ccbjax.org 
http://campiamspecial.com/faith-
sharing/ 

 

L’Oasis de la Charité 
Rouyn-Noranda (Qc) 

June 10 
 
1:00 pm to  
7:30 pm 

“If you knew the 
gift of God” 

Fr. John Cannon Gisèle & Émilien Labelle 
819-762-2515  
Guylaine Boisvert 819-764-4660 
guylaine.boisvert@hotmail.com 

1 day retreat  
 

Salle des Oeuvres 
Valleyfield (Qc) 

June 12 
4:30 pm to  
9:15 pm 

Let us live with a 
joyful heart 

 Julie Prégent 
450-373-1956 
pregent.julie@bell.net 

1 day retreat  
 
Shared meal 

Ursuline College in 
Pepper Pike, near 
Cleveland (Ohio) 

July 6 - 9 Meeting Jesus at 
the Well 

Fr. George 
Strohmeyer 

Tom: 216-221-9868 
Rose Weigl, 440-963-4144 
rweigl@roadrunner.com 

With children and 
youth programs 

N.-D.-des-Neiges 
Church 
Montréal (Qc) 

July 11 – 13 “The Lord is near”  
Ph 4:4-18 

Pierre Barbès Max StLouis 
514-735-5884 
maxstlouis15@gmail.com 

Open retreat 
 
Bring your lunch 

St. Paul of the Cross 
Retreat Center 
Detroit (Michigan) 

August 5 
 
9:30 am to 6 pm 

Who Is God to 
You?  Who are 
you to God? 

Katherine Paul Pat Mueller: 248-661-9041   
paulmueller1@juno.com 
John Fitzpatrick: 248-624-9821 
jmfitzpatrick@msn.com 

Day of Renewal 

Marylake 
Toronto (Ontario) 

August 13 – 17   Monica Donovan 416-425-9944 
Patrick Treacy 519-962-2482 

patrickthink@yahoo.com 

 

Ste-Angèle of St-Malo 
Church 
Quebec (Qc) 

August 21 - 23  Fr. Pierre Desroches 
Sr. Sarah McDonald 

Jean-Claude Lizotte 
418-831-0125 
jclizotte@gmail.com 

www.foietpartage.org 

Open retreat 
 

Bring your lunch 
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